January 30, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will appropriate $27,100 for the Department of Judicial Administration (DJA) in the 2006 budget. This supplemental will implement the collective bargaining unit agreement between King County and employees represented by the Service Employees International Union, Public Safety Employees, Local 519. 

Overview

Employees covered by the contract are responsible for creating and preparing a written record of all Superior Court events.  They are responsible for keeping minutes of court proceedings, court witness records, and for identification and safekeeping of all court exhibits.  Incumbents in the Court Clerk II positions have additional responsibilities, such as coordinating and organizing trial calendars, and liaison between Superior Court and other private or public agencies.  The positions require working knowledge of court rules and procedures, and an ability to perform accurate work under time pressure.  Many functions of these jobs are required by Washington State law.

During the term of the previous agreement, the county and the union established a pilot project in which the Court Clerks assumed responsibility for maintenance of the King County Case Management System, formerly assigned to the now-abolished job classification of Judicial Assistant.  In this system the Clerks keep case and party information up to date, provide a monthly trial calendar for the judge to review, and archive case management data.  As a result of the pilot project, the parties agreed that Court Clerks would perform the additional duties on a regular basis.  In consideration for the expanded duties, and to reflect a market survey of comparable jobs, the Collective Bargaining Agreement and Memorandum of Agreement contained therein provide for pay range increases.  Effective January 1, 2004, the Court Clerk I classification increases one range, and effective January 1, 2006, the Court Clerk I and II receive additional market based wage adjustments.  The cost-of-living increase for 2006, 2007 and 2008 follows the standard county settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.
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Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2%, nor greater than 6%.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith bargaining between King County and the union. The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance. 

The cost of implementing the contract is estimated at $316,194 which includes the cost of the retroactive pay adjustment from Court Clerk I and Court Clerk II positions in 2006, COLA and associated PERS and FICA costs. DJA will post accrual entries for $80,399 from its 2005 budget to cover retroactive 2004 and 2005 Court Clerk I costs.   Additionally, $208,695 of the 2006 expenditure impact of the contract was anticipated in the 2006 Adopted Budget.  The remaining $27,100 for the agreement comes from a financial plan reserve in Salary and Wage Contingency Fund. 

Assessment of Supplemental Need

The Office of Management and Budget conducted a comprehensive review of this supplemental request and DJA’s 2006 budget before forwarding it to my office.  Issues considered in the analysis were the supplemental’s budgetary out-year impacts, as well as potential alternative funding sources resulting from reprioritization within the department’s budget.  

Implementation of the Local 519 labor contract will result in $179,700 in ongoing costs that will need to be continued in out-years.  The ongoing cost of adjusting Court Clerk I salaries is $121,695 and Court Clerk IIs is $41,670.  Additionally, the annual PERS and FICA costs will increase by $16,336 due to the higher salaries for these positions.  
It is too early within the budgetary year to know whether salary savings will be available to offset the cost of the request.  DJA currently has 16 positions vacant, which translates to a 7.46% vacancy rate.  Savings will likely be realized as a result of these vacancies; however, the salary savings are not a funding source the department can rely on at this point in time.  In addition, DJA is planning to use any salary savings in 2006 to cover higher than expected benefit and overtime costs due to retiring personnel and key employees on long-term medical leave. 
The Office of Management and Budget did not conduct a programmatic review of DJA’s budget because it has been county policy that programs already included in a department’s budget should not be negatively impacted because of labor negotiations.  I, therefore, recommend that the full $27,100 be approved to implement the Local 519 labor contract.
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If you have questions, please contact Debora Gay, Deputy Budget Director, at 296-3474.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Mike Alvine, Lead Staff, LOT Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Director, Human Resources Division, (HRD) DES


Nancy Buonanno Grennan, Manager, Labor Relations Section, HRD, DES
